E O R E	NAME & TITLE	THOMAS J. STOSUR, DIRECTOR Male L. J.
	AGENCY NAME & ADDRESS	DEPARTMENT OF PLANNING 417 E. FAYETTE STREET, 8 th FLOOR
	SUBJECT	CITY COUNCIL BILL #10-0447/ZONING – CONDITIONAL USE HOUSING FOR THE ELDERLY- 616, 618, 620, 622, 624, 626, 628, 630, & 634 BAKER STREET

CITY of

BALTIMORE





TO

DATE:

April 6, 2010

The Honorable President and Members of the City Council City Hall, Room 400 100 N. Holliday Street

At its regular meeting of April 1, 2010 the Planning Commission considered City Council Bill #10-0447, which is for the purpose of permitting, subject to certain conditions, the establishment, maintenance, and operation of housing for the elderly on the properties to be consolidated and presently known as 616, 618, 620, 622, 624, 626, 628, 630, and 634 Baker Street, as outlined in red on the accompanying plat.

In its consideration of this Bill, the Planning Commission reviewed the attached staff report which recommended amendment to and approval of City Council Bill #10-0447 and adopted the following resolution, seven members being present (six in favor, and one abstention).

RESOLVED, That the Planning Commission concurs with the recommendation of its departmental staff, and recommends that City Council Bill #10-0447 be amended and passed by the City Council.

If you have questions, please contact Mr. Wolde Ararsa, Division Chief of Land Use and Urban Design Division, at 410-396-4488.

TJS/WYA/ttl

Attachments

cc:

Mr. Andrew Frank, Deputy Mayor

Ms. Sophie Dagenais, Chief of Staff

Ms. Angela Gibson, Mayor's Office

The Honorable Bill Henry, Council Rep. for Planning Commission

Mr. David Tanner, BMZA

Mr. Geoffrey Veal, Zoning Administration

Ms. Nikol Nabors-Jackson, DHCD

Mr. Larry Greene, Councilmanic Services

FA



PLANNING COMMISSION

Wilbur E. "Bill" Cunningham, Chairman

STAFF REPORT



April 1, 2010

REQUEST: City Council Bill #10-0447/Zoning – Conditional Use Housing For The Elderly – 616, 618, 620, 622, 624, 626, 628, 630, and 634 Baker Street

RECOMMENDATION: Amen and Approve, with the following amendment:

• The addresses references in the bill should be amended to read: "616, 618, 620, 622, 624, 626, and 628 Baker Street, and 629, 631, and 633 Sanford Place."

STAFF: Eric Tiso and Ken Hranicky

PETITIONER(S): Castlewood Communities, LLC c/o AB Associates

OWNER: Castlewood Communities, LLC

SITE/ GENERAL AREA

<u>Site Conditions</u>: These parcels together comprise ±10,934 square feet of land, and are currently unimproved. The parcels front on North Stockton Street, Baker Street, and North Carey Street, though the three parcels fronting on North Carey Street are addressed to a private street known as Sanford Place, which connects to North Stockton Street.

General Area: These parcels are located in the Sandtown-Winchester neighborhood, which is represented by a mixture of residential and commercial uses. The residential stock in the area is primarily comprised of rowhouses. At the northwest end of the block is a public park and playlot.

HISTORY

- Ordinance #78-701 established the Sandtown-Winchester Urban Renewal Plan, dated April 17, 1978.
- Ordinance 93-232, is the latest amendment to the Sandtown-Winchester Urban Renewal, dated July 2, 1993.

CONFORMITY TO PLANS

This site is located within the Sandtown-Winchester Urban Renewal Plan area. This project is compatible with the Comprehensive Plan's LIVE section, Goal 1: Build Human and Social Capital by Strengthening Neighborhoods, Objective 1: Expand Housing Choices for all Residents.

ANALYSIS

<u>Project</u>: The applicant wishes to build a four-story apartment building, to be known as 620 Baker Street that will be designated for use as Elderly Housing. This use requires the conditional use approval of the Mayor and City Council through an Ordinance. This building will have a maximum capacity of 55 residents.

<u>Variances</u>: As per §15-101, variances from requirements of the Zoning Code may be granted "... as part of an ordinance authorizing a conditional use, by the Mayor and City Council." Variances are required for this proposal as outlined below:

- Parking: No more than 1 parking space need be provided for every 4 units designed for occupancy by the elderly in: (1) a federally-assisted private or public housing dwelling; or (2) housing for the elderly (§10-207.d). In this case, for 52 units, 13 parking spaces are required and three parking spaces are proposed. This represents a reduction in the parking requirement of 77%.
- Lot Area: In this zoning district, 245 square feet of lot area is required per elderly housing dwelling unit (§4-1106.c). For the proposed 52 units, ±12,617.5 square feet of lot area is required, and ±10,934 square feet is enclosed by the combined properties. This represents a reduction in the lot area requirement of 13%.
- Required Yards: A rear yard setback of 25 feet is required (§4-1107.c). In this case, a portion of the proposed building will project to the rear property line.

Staff recommends that the aforementioned variances be granted and made part of the conditional use ordinance.

<u>Site Plan Review Committee</u>: This project was reviewed by the SPRC on November 27, 2008, and the plans were finally approved on January 7, 2009.

<u>Elevations</u>: The proposed four-story building will have a brick base below the level of the first floor windows, on the three sides with street frontage. Above this brick base, and the entire rear elevation, will be sheathed in vinyl siding. Two turrets on the southern and eastern corners of the building (fronting on Baker Street) will be entirely bricked. The peaked roof will be asphalt shingled. The elevations were reviewed by the staff architect as part of the Site Plan Review Committee review on November 27, 2008.

<u>Amendment</u>: Staff believes that the addresses noted in the bill reflect how the properties were arranged in the past. A more current block plat, and the City's Real Property records indicate that a different arrangement now exists. For that reason, even though the properties will be consolidated, the property addresses should be corrected as a technical matter.

Staff notified the following entities of this action: The Sandtown-Winchester Improvement Association, and the AMES Community Development Corporation.

Thomas J. Stosur

Director

Lan W. Cole/for T. Stosur